
Town of Mineral Springs
Town Hall  

3506 S. Potter Road
Town Council

Regular Meeting 

October 8, 2009 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Town Hall, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, October 8, 2009.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Valerie Coffey, Councilwoman Janet Critz, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks, and Attorney Bobby Griffin. 
Absent:
Councilwoman Melody LaMonica, Tax Collector Libby Andrews-Henson, and Deputy Town Clerk Christina Squires.
Visitors:
Robert Neill.
With a quorum present Mayor Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of October 8, 2009 to order at 7:33 p.m.

1. 
Opening

· Councilwoman Critz delivered the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance.
2.
Public Comments
· None.
3.
Approval of Town Council Minutes and Monthly Reports 
A. September 10, 2009 Minutes
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve the September 10, 2009 minutes as written and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill 
Nays: None

B. August  2009 Tax Collector’s Report

· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the August 2009 Tax Collector’s Report as written and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill 
Nays: None

C. August 2009 Finance Report    
· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to approve the August 2009 finance report and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill 
Nays: None
· Mayor Becker announced that Councilwoman LaMonica notified the clerk and him that she was going to be out of town for unexpected business in Florida and would not be back in time for this meeting.  Councilwoman LaMonica is an excused absence for this meeting.  
4.
Update on Clean Water Management Trust Fund Grant
· Mayor Becker informed the council that there really was nothing to update them on the Clean Water Management Trust Fund; he did work over the three documents (2 easements and the Memorandum) with Attorney Bobby Griffin and they went over a few points.  Ms. RoxAnne Smith had just gotten out of the hospital and Mayor Becker has not heard back from her on the comments made by himself and Attorney Griffin.  Mayor Becker stated that he didn’t believe they would be able to close before the next council meeting.  
5.
Town Hall Use Study Report
· Mayor Becker explained that Town Clerk Vicky Brooks had done a Town Hall Study, which was included in the agenda packet.  Ms. Brooks commented that the council could see from her report that there are not a lot of towns that seem to allow candidate forums at their town halls/council chambers; they seem to be selective on what they allow to have happen in their council meeting chambers.  A lot of these towns are actually bigger towns with community centers; therefore, they do rent their facilities out to different types of people.  Councilman Countryman asked Ms. Brooks where this information came from.  Ms. Brooks responded that she posted a question on the clerks’ list serve and these were the responses she received; in addition, she personally sought input from the Monroe City Clerk.  Mayor Becker pointed out that he had Ms. Brooks put the town’s existing policy in the agenda packet.  The council may consider revising the last sentence since it was touched upon last month and what the attorney had advised was for the town to be careful.  If the council were going to allow uses other than strict governmental or public safety uses (by staff approval), then is there any way the council could categorize the type of public uses to where they weren’t discriminatory.  For example, is there a way to allow the Council on Aging use of the facility?  Councilman Countryman commented that he felt that it was very reasonable to say at this point that it would be extremely difficult to set parameters on non-governmental functions and the most expeditious and easiest way is to limit it to those governmental functions and agencies that the council already allows, such as the Fire Department, the Board of Elections, or any other governmental agency, and leave it at that.  Councilwoman Critz commented that there are opportunities, like the Council on Aging, which would benefit the community; however, they should probably be held off until the town actually has a community center.  Councilwoman Critz asked Attorney Griffin what his advice was on removing the last sentence of the existing ordinance.  Attorney Griffin responded that he felt after the council’s discussion they weren’t going to rush out and make those decisions anyway, so they may want to just leave it as is; it is a good policy.  There was a consensus of the council not to change the existing ordinance on the town hall policy/use.    
6.
Community Watch Awareness Meeting Update
· Councilwoman Neill informed the council that the Community Watch meeting will be held on Tuesday, October 27, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. at the town hall.  This meeting is in conjunction with the Union County Sheriff’s Department; specifically, the neighborhood crime watch division.  Councilwoman Neill stated that she had provided Town Clerk Vicky Brooks with information to be placed in the town newsletter.  Councilwoman Neill asked Ms. Brooks if she knew when the newsletter would be going out.  Ms. Brooks responded that it should go out on Tuesday.  Councilwoman Neill commented that she is hoping for a big turn out from the community.   
7.
Consideration of Requesting the Planning Board to Review the Sign Ordinance
· Mayor Becker pointed out that this was a formality for the council actually to request that the planning board review the sign ordinance; Ms. Brooks has already broached this subject with the planning board just to get some ideas.  Councilman Countryman asked Mayor Becker for a refresher on why the council wanted it revisited.  Mayor Becker responded that the biggest concern was that we were finding that for home occupations there was an unintentional loophole that allowed for a 20 square foot sign.  While the town cannot regulate content, there was a concern that was a pretty large sign in a neighborhood; it is a commercial use and the ordinance allows it.  Mayor Becker continued that the home occupation signs were the biggest issue; however, there were a few other technical issues as well.   Mayor Becker explained that it hasn’t been a problem for this election, but to have campaign signs not be permitted more than 30 days prior to the election should be something that the planning board reviews.  Ms. Brooks commented that the sign ordinance hasn’t been ideal since it was adopted; therefore, it would be nice to review it and possibly clear some things up.  Councilwoman Neill suggested that the planning board look at a community “sign tree” at the intersection of Western Union School Road and Highway 75; this may help clean that corner up.  Ms. Brooks pointed out that this would be an off-premise sign.  Mayor Becker commented that the town could create an exception, so that somebody could rent space on the sign that would be uniform.  Councilwoman Coffey commented that this is something that needs further discussion.  Councilwoman Critz added that the town needs to have a different concept for home business as opposed to commercial business.  The planning board should also look into having the signs in the downtown overlay be somewhat contiguous for the same reason they worked so hard on creating the overlay; for aesthetic reasons and the quality of downtown.    Mayor Becker suggested that language be added for colors; the signs would be neutral colors.   
· Mayor Becker asked the council if they wished to make a motion to instruct the planning board to review the sign ordinance along with the suggestions mentioned this evening.  Councilman Countryman asked if the council should be specific and ask the planning board for a completion date of the review.  Councilwoman Coffey suggested March 2010.     
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to have Vicky Brooks assign the planning board to study the sign ordinance and address the Council’s specific concerns as well as complete an overall review of the ordinance by March 2010 and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill 
Nays: None
8.
Planning Board Resignation Announcement and Consideration of Appointing a New Member 
· Ms. Brooks informed the council that she received an email from Mike LaMonica expressing his continued interest in serving on the planning board.  Mayor Becker responded that the council could just appoint Mr. LaMonica this evening, since it has only been a couple of months from the town’s solicitation of volunteers.  Councilman Countryman commented that he thought that would be a wise decision and would save the town from running another ad and Mr. LaMonica is willing.  
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to appoint Mr. Mike LaMonica to the planning board to that appropriate term and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill 
Nays: None
9.
Consideration of Ordering Plaques for Town Employees
· Mayor Becker explained that he and Ms. Brooks were discussing the fact that “our” town employees (3 of the 4) have passed their 10-year appointments and Ms. Brooks had suggested that the town consider ordering plaques for those town employees.  Mayor Becker thought that the plaques would cost approximately $30 per plaque; however, Ms. Brooks pointed out that she had just ordered one that cost $53.    
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to authorize the 10 year plaques for the three employees and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill 
Nays: None
10. 
Other Business
· Mayor Becker announced that he had received an email this morning from Christian Shalby, the Executive Director of the International Institute of Municipal Clerks (IIMC).  The email is as follows: “Vicky A. Brooks, Town Clerk, Town of Mineral Springs has earned the designation of CMC or Certified Municipal Clerk which is awarded by the International Institute of Municipal Clerks Inc.  IIMC grants the CMC designation only to those municipal clerks who complete the education requirements and who have a record of significant contributions to their local government, community and state. The IIMC, founded in 1947, has 10,300 members throughout the US and Canada and certain other countries and the mission of this global nonprofit corporation is to enhance the education opportunities and professional development of its diverse membership.  In light of the speed and drastic nature of changes these days, lifelong learning is not only desirable it is necessary for all local government to keep pace with growing demands and changing needs of the citizens we serve.  Your city can take immense pride in Vicky’s educational accomplishments and achievements of this milestone.  On behalf of the IIMC Board of Directors, I am honored to endorse the conferring of CMC to Vicky A. Brooks, Town Clerk, Town of Mineral Springs.  We share your pride in this achievement and applaud your support of the role Vicky plays in your city”.  Mayor Becker commented that Ms. Brooks can put three letters [CMC] after her name now and she is very proud of that; she’s wanted the municipal clerk certification.  Ms. Brooks took her first class in 2004, has been accumulating points/taking classes, and getting credit for years served.  It has been complex.  Mayor Becker added that this is a great reflection on the professionalism of our town.     
· Councilwoman Critz gave the council a brief update on the Union County Governance Committee; on what has been happening and where other towns have taken positions as a town governing board.  What it basically boils down to is that if you divide the county into districts, if you decide to do more than two, you will most likely not get back whatever you send out.  In other words if you decide on three, four or five districts in the county with the best effort that the county commissioners, the town planners, and all the people that worked on this could put forth, it will go to the legislature at which point they will change it any way that they see fit and then at that point it will go to the justice department who will also change it anyway that they see fit.  Therefore, what you actually get back and have to live with could look extremely different from what you hoped for or anticipated.  The Town of Indian Trail and the Town of Stallings have unanimously come out and stated that they are in favor of keeping all the seats at large.  Councilwoman Critz commented that she did vote to increase the commissioner from five to seven; this vote won.  The basis she used on doing that was that she believes our five commissioners are overloaded and this would give the opportunity to provide more representation  and the opportunity to spread the workload, which would allow the commissioners that we have now to be more effective and to do their jobs better.   Councilwoman Critz explained that the majority of things that she is hearing on the committee boils down to ethical issues rather than something that could be better represented by a geographic location.  Where past commissioners have basically failed to take notice and involve themselves in the issues of some of the other areas of the county, as Councilwoman Critz mentioned to the council in her last report in August.  “It is my personal feeling that to provide two districts wouldn’t change anything. To provide more than that I think opens the door for more opportunity for manipulation then actual representation.  It weakens your ability to pull from the whole county as I’ve spoken with David Lawrence at the Institute of Government when you start chopping your county up too much you can actually take away from the issues that are important to the county as a whole and there’s no evidence whatsoever that having someone that’s geographically from your area automatically gets you representation.  That person might not represent you and your feelings and your needs at all even if they live right next door to you.  So having said all of that and the research I’ve done – I’ve read through our municipal government book.  I have talked with many other people on this committee.  I’ve called the Institute of Government and spoken with David Lawrence.  It is my opinion that the best representation is going to come from allowing our commissioners to be increased from five to seven and to leave all these seats at large so that everyone in the community has the opportunity to elect their representative and that representative is accountable to every constituent and that is my feeling and I would really appreciate it if you would just give this some thought and we can get it as an agenda item for next month so that the committee understands that I’m sharing information with y’all; reporting to you.  They understand from comments you’ve made to me that to the best of my effort I’m trying to represent this council in my actions and my vote but, I would like for you to give this some thought and at our next meeting you can say “yes we agree” with the all at large or “no we don’t” and let’s talk about it and see why.  I want to be able to tell them – and it’s not going to bother me at all, trust me.  It’s not going to bother me at all to go and say look, there are five members of our council that want all at large and one member that feels strongly, for the reasons you’ll provide me, that we should have districts.  I do not feel that is a conflict of interest for me.  I feel like it’s the way it should be.  I want to go and say what you want me to say even if we don’t all agree”, Councilwoman Critz said.  
· Mayor Becker informed the council that Mineral Springs and Waxhaw will be hosting the Union County Mayors/Commissioners Issues Conference on Thursday, October 15, 2009 at 6:00 p.m. at the town hall.  These meetings focus on issues where the county and municipalities have common interest.  Mayor Becker explained that the item that he asked to have considered at this particular meeting is the continued funding of the urban forester position and the possibility of municipal governments participation, because that was a grant funded position that was established three years ago; the grant declines every year.  The grant is gone as of now and the county is worried about whether or not they can justify funding that position with their budget.  Councilwoman Neill commented that she was glad that Mayor Becker was doing that; “we don’t want to lose that position in the county”.    

· Councilwoman Cureton commented that she had received a lot of phone calls from people wanting to know where the fire trucks were.  Mr. Robert Neill responded that the fire trucks have been strategically positioned around the fire district until the concrete slab is poured and the doors in the big building have been installed, so they can park up in there.  
11. 
Adjournment
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to adjourn and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill 
Nays: None

· The meeting was adjourned at 8:16 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, November 12, 2009 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Town Hall.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk



Frederick Becker III, Mayor
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